Town of Haw River 

Town Council Meeting

Monday, November 2, 2009
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, November 2, 2009 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00 p.m.
Council Members Present: Mayor Buddy Boggs, Ricky Honeycutt, Jeff Fogleman, Lee Lovette and Jamie Joseph.

Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Atty. Rob Jennings and Clerk Speicher.

Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 p.m.

Consent Agenda
The Council reviewed the following items:

-Previous Meeting’s Minutes: October 5, 2009.

Councilman Lovette made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda. Motion carried 5-0.
Old Business - None
New Business
7:01 p.m. Presentation of the 2008-2009 Audit Results: Jim Winston of Winston, Williams, Creech, Evans & Company, LLP presented the highlights of the 2008-2009 audit. (Report incorporated by reference.) The Town received an unqualified opinion for June 30, 2009. 

· GASB #34 Statement of Net Assets – both Assets and Liabilities increased over June 30, 2008 due to the purchase of the fire truck and 800 MHZ radios.
· GASB #34 Statement of Activities – both Revenues and Expenditures decreased demonstrating that the town had good control over expenditures during hard economic times.
· Governmental Fund Revenues – Ad Valorem, Sales & Use Taxes and Utilities Franchise Taxes make up 36%, 37% and 16% of all revenues respectively. 

· General Fund Revenues were 95% of original budget due to decreasing Sales & Use Tax revenue and investment earnings.

· Governmental Fund Expenditures – Public Safety increased from 46% in 2008 to 61% in 2009 due to the fire truck and radios.

· General Fund Expenditures were $204,275 below original budget due to a failure to budget the fire truck and radios.

· Appropriated Fund Balance – None of the appropriated Fund Balance was actually used which demonstrates the Town did a good job making hard choices.
· GF Fund Balance – The Undesignated Fund Balance is $1,189,748; 50.7% of the total Fund Balance which is 17% below the state average for municipalities of equal size.

· Proprietary Revenues – 99% are from charges for services.

· Proprietary Expenditures – Sewer Collection and Water Distribution make up 41% and 39% of all expenditures respectively.

· Fund Balance – Both Governmental and Proprietary Funds increased.

· Proprietary Funds Change in Net Assets – The Change in Net Assets was $62,004, $94,011 less than 2008.
· Cash Balances at June 30, 2009 – Cash increased by $174,236.

· Tax Levy  & Collection – The Town’s collection rate improved slightly from 95.14% to 95.38%; 96.89% is the state average for municipalities of the same population. 

Manager Earp stated that the Town could incur debt in excess of $10,000,000. The Town’s current debt is just over $722,000. He stated one factor that has helped the Town in regards to ad Valorem tax collection is that foreclosed properties are selling quickly. Councilman Lovette thanked the Staff for all their efforts to cut expenses and secure the financial health of the town. 
7:22 p.m. Discussion of Grant Funding from ARRA money for Energy Programs: Manager Earp stated that ARRA grant funding dropped today and the Town has six (6) weeks to apply. The Town could apply for funding for a free Energy Audit. Once the audit is complete, the Town can apply for monies to make suggested energy improvements to Municipal buildings at 100% with no match required. Councilman Joseph asked if the Town could pick and choose which upgrades to make; Manager Earp responded in the affirmative. Councilman Joseph made a motion to approve the application for grant money; motion carried 5-0. 
7:22 p.m. Consideration of Solid Waste Service Bids for 2010-2013 Contract: Manager Earp explained that the current contract with Republic Waste expires in January, 2010. The bid process closed on October 28, 2009. Three companies bid: Republic Waste, Waste Industries and Waste Management. Two bids were lower than the Town is currently paying. Manager Earp went over the bid comparison worksheet incorporated by reference. Republic Waste uses the CPI released in January; Waste Industries explained they use the Waste CPI which comes out in October and is more heavily weighted by fuel. Councilman Honeycutt made a motion the Town go with Republic Waste. The motion did not pass with vote being two (2) for and three (3) against ; Honeycutt and Fogleman for and Lovette, Boggs and Joseph against. Councilman Joseph made a motion the Town go with Waste Industries. The Motion carried with three (3) voting for and two (2) against; Lovette, Boggs and Joseph for and Honeycutt and Fogleman against.
7:38 p.m. Request from property owner on Rolling Rd. for Reduction of Water Bill: Manager Earp presented a request from a resident on Rolling Rd. to reduce her water bill by the amount of sewer portion only after an outside hose was left on while the homeowner was out-of-town.  Councilman Fogleman made a motion to decline the request; motion carried 5-0.
7:40 p.m. Discussion of Water line Extension/Replacement Request from Mark Turner on Graham Rd.: Manager Earp presented a request from Mr. Turner to run his water line up a 15’ Alley. His current water line shows evidence of a leak but it runs across the Bed and Breakfast property and permission to repair would be difficult to obtain. Mr. Turner’s water bill reflects usage of 6,000-9,000 gallons per month for two people. The Council discussed the ownership of the alleyway. Councilman Honeycutt made a motion to table until December to allow the Town Attorney the opportunity to determine ownership of the Alley. Motion carried 5-0.
Manager’s Update 7:58 p.m.
· The Town won the Ward Special Use Permit Lawsuit. The Jobe/Albright family has until November 23rd to file an appeal. 

· Hope VI Grant NOFA has not been let. Staff has decided it would be best to issue two contracts, one for the application and one for the development agreement.
· Haw River Trails draft agreement should be available for review in December.

· The Vickery/Riggan property has been demolished; cleanup should be completed by the end of the week if the weather holds.

· The Green Level Sewer meter is here. C&J Utilities has been hired to install. There will be no cost to the Town. The Town will be provided with a calibration certificate. 

· Staff is working on Grant funding with the USDA for the Stone Street pump station. This funding would cover approximately 40% of the construction cost.

· Staff is working on nine (9) different grants.

· The second flood plain public notice will run Thursday, November 5. After eight days the funds for the CBDG will be released.

· Manager Earp thanked the Police, Fire and Parks & Rec. Departments for their help with the Safe Routes to Schools Bike Rodeo. It was a great success.

· While the Town has not received an official denial of the SAFETEA-LUP sidewalk project, the Grant was not funded by the Federal Government.  
Open Forum 8:05 p.m. – No comment
Announcements 

Councilman Honeycutt thanked Manager Earp, Charlie Allen and the Town work crews for cleaning up West Main Street coming into Town. He encouraged them to keep up the good work.
Councilman Lovette encouraged everyone to vote on Tuesday.
8:07 p.m. Councilman Fogleman made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 5-0.

___________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor



Tammy W. Speicher, Town Clerk
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